Organized Labor's Fight Against Automation in the U.S.

An STS Research Paper presented to the faculty of the School of Engineering and Applied Science University of Virginia

by

Connor Goodall

May 9, 2023

On my honor as a University student, I have neither given nor received unauthorized aid on this assignment as defined by the Honor Guidelines for Thesis-Related Assignments.

Connor Goodall

STS Advisor: Peter Norton

Organized Labor's Fight Against Automation in the U.S.

Recent developments in AI, including the release of ChatGPT, have brought renewed attention to an old issue: automation. For U.S. employers, automation offers lower labor costs. In a survey of global companies, McKinsey (2020) found that in 2020, about "two-thirds of respondents say their organizations are at least piloting the automation of business processes in one or more business units or functions, compared with 57 percent who said so" in a 2018 survey. Many U.S. workers fear automation threatens their jobs. Osterman (2019) found that "most Americans – 72 percent – are worried about a future where robots and computers can do most jobs" (p. 6).

U.S. labor unions have been helping their members fight against the employment threats of automation. Parolin (2021) found that "earnings and employment trends among occupations at greater risk of automation are conditional on the strength of organized labor" (p. 922). Unions have organized to respond to the threat and protect their members' jobs by influencing individuals through articles, social media posts, and interviews; influencing the government through testimonies, legislation endorsements, and lobbying; using different tactics like picketing and boycotting; and adapting their members to the changes through training or reskilling programs or by researching how to adapt.

Review of Research

U.S. unions have used collective bargaining to respond to the employment threats of automation. In trucking, Han, Otto, and Dresner (2019) found that the International Brotherhood of Teamsters used collective bargaining to demand that "UPS agree to not use drones or self-driving trucks to automate deliveries" (p. 338). In retail, Andrews (2009) found that a United

Food and Commercial Workers (UFCW) local used collective bargaining to force the Superfood to agree that management "could not substitute employees with self-checkouts" (p. 121) and were "required to meet with the union to discuss the potential changes involved with the introduction of the new technology if requested" (p. 121). According to Kresge (2020), the National Association of Government Employees (NAGE) used collective bargaining to force employers to establish "a "Committee for Technological Change and Automation" that meets to discuss job transitions, job restructuring, career ladder realignment, job training plans, health and safety, etc" (p. 3). In the shipping industry, Kresge (2020) also found that the International Longshoremen's Association (ILA) and the International Longshoremen's and Warehousemen's Union (ILWU) used collective bargaining to force shipping companies to finance "automation funds that supported displaced workers and provided a guaranteed weekly income" (p. 9). Nevertheless, union responses to automation's perceived and actual threats to automation are not limited to collective bargaining strategies.

Researchers have studied strikes as a response to automation. In the gambling industry, Garcia (2019) found that the Culinary Workers Union Local 226 used "a strike authorization from 99 percent of voting members in two large public meetings" (p. 379) to convince Station Casinos at the height of their negotiations to accept contracts with new protections against "the automation of certain jobs" (p. 379) in their casinos. In the shipping industry, Bradley (2016) found that the ILWU went on strike against the Pacific Maritime Association to demand "a reinstatement of the wage guarantee" (p. 49) in response to automation. According to Tracy (2006), the International Typographical Union Local 6 led a strike against New York City newspapers in order to gain "the establishment of a workers' fund supported by savings from limited automation and computerization" (p. 544). In the automaking industry, Meyer (2002)

found that the United Auto Workers (UAW) Local 1250 went on strike against a Ford Motor Company engine plant to negotiate "foundry job classifications and pay rates and automation disputes in the engine plant" (p. 74). Researchers have examined collective bargaining and strikes as means of protecting jobs from automation, but other responses have received less research attention.

Media Influence

Labor unions write or feature articles on their websites about the repercussions of automation to influence people to join them in the fight against automation. In the postal industry, the American Postal Workers Union (APWU) wrote an article on their news page about how "automation is one of the biggest reasons for the reduction in Clerk Craft employees and has made the Post Office a difficult and sometimes more dangerous place to work" (Brooks, 2019). In retail, the UFCW (2019a) wrote an article on their news page about how retail experts state that businesses embracing automation could lose their older customers who expect a higher level of service from human employees compared to self-checkouts. In trucking, the Teamsters (2018a) featured an article from Rolling Stone on their news page about how their union has been urging caution towards advanced truck automation and how advanced truck automation will result in job loss for many American truckers. In the shipping industry, the ILWU (2019) featured a message from their president on their news page about how automation is threatening to permanently eliminate good jobs for many Americans and how a certain proposed project in Southern California could replace workers with automated equipment. Each of these unions wrote these articles in order to produce sympathy or outrage from people not in their respective

industries or to entice other workers in their respective industries to join their union in their fight against automation.

Labor unions write articles on their websites about how they are fighting against automation to influence people to join them in the fight against automation. In the transportation industry, the Transportation Workers Union (TWU) (2018) wrote an article on their news page about the formation of a statewide coalition that protects bus operators in Ohio from being replaced by autonomous buses. In retail, the UFCW Local 663 (2018) wrote an article on their news page about how their members at Supervalu Cub Foods, Kowalski's, and Independent Grocers were able to approve multi-year contracts that gives notice and training opportunities if any automation is implemented in the stores. In trucking, the Teamsters Joint Council 7 wrote an article on their news page about all the ways that they are combating automation in the trucking industry, such as negotiating a deal with Peloton Technology that guarantees a driver in every truck within their platoon while they test in California (Bloch, 2018). In the gambling industry, the Culinary Workers Union Local 226 (2023) wrote an article on their news page about how they used collective bargaining to force Sodexo LIVE! to ratify a contract that protects workers from the employment threats of automation and gives many other benefits to the workers. Each of these unions wrote these articles in order to entice other workers in their respective industries to join their union in their fight against automation or to scare companies from using automation in their workplaces through their strength.

Labor unions write Facebook posts about the dangers of automation to influence people to join them in the fight against automation. In the shipping industry, the ILA (2021a) posted on their Facebook their president's remark on automation where he said that "the word automation means you lose your job" and that workers "need to take a stand and fight with all" their blood

against automation. In the gambling industry, the Culinary Workers Union Local 226 (2018) posted on their Facebook their secretary-treasurer's remark on automation where she said that "we support innovations that improve jobs, but we oppose automation when it only destroys jobs". In the transportation industry, the Amalgamated Transit Union (ATU) (2022a) posted on their Facebook their international president's remark on automation where he said that "no one is talking about the impact on the workers" from automation and that "what's the message we are sending to the workers" with automation. In retail, the UFCW (2019b) posted on their Facebook that self-checkouts are detrimental to retail employees and make shopping for groceries harder for the elderly and the disabled. Each of these unions wrote these posts on Facebook in order to produce sympathy or outrage from people not in their respective industries or to entice other workers in their respective industries to join their union in their fight against automation.

Labor unions write Twitter posts about the dangers of automation to influence people to join them in the fight against automation. In retail, the UFCW (2019c) posted on their Twitter that automation is hurting workers and customers instead of helping them by reducing work schedules, understaffing stores, and putting customers to work. In the transportation industry, the TWU (2022a) posted on their Twitter their international president's remark on automation where he said that "no level of vehicle automation should ever replace" bus, subway, and truck operators. In the hospitality industry, the UNITE HERE Local 2 (2021) posted on their Twitter that hotel workers are marching down a street in San Francisco to demand good jobs after hotel companies cut jobs due to automation. In the shipping industry, the ILWU Coast Longshore Division (2022) posted on their Twitter their coast committeeman's remark on automation where he stated that "the very purpose of automation is to replace human workers with machines" and that "the bottom line is that automation has destroyed Longshore jobs." Each of these unions wrote these posts on Twitter in order to produce sympathy or outrage from people not in their respective industries or to entice other workers in their respective industries to join their union in their fight against automation.

The presidents of labor unions decide to get interviewed by others on automation to influence people to join them in the fight against automation. In retail, the UFCW Local 655's president was interviewed by the cast of the America's Work Force Union Podcast on how he thinks automation is impacting grocery store workers where he said that "automation will lead to severe displacement of grocery workers" (Cropper, 2022). In the transportation industry, the TWU's president was interviewed on how the government can better prepare workers from the threats of automation where he said that the government "should be developing a system that's always looking 20 years to the future, to ensure the nation's workforce isn't ambushed by technology going forward" (Teale, 2021). In trucking, the Teamsters' president was interviewed on what is the Teamsters' future as automation become more prevalent where he said that they are always "going to fight hard against autonomous vehicles, especially in the trucking industry" (Soroff, 2022). Each of these union's presidents decided to get interviewed on automation to spread awareness of the employment threats of automation and to showcase their plans on confronting it.

Political Influence

Labor unions lobby politicians at all levels of the U.S. government to influence it to help them fight against automation. In trucking, the Teamsters lobbied lawmakers in Congress to ensure that autonomous trucks would not be exempt from state and federal regulations on driverless vehicles (Halper, 2017). In the transportation industry, the Sheet Metal, Air, Rail and

Transportation Workers (SMART) Union lobbied federal regulators to mandate that two-person crews were needed to operate all freight trains due to the fear of the employment threats of automation (Boehm, 2021). In the shipping industry, the ILWU Local 23 (2021) stated on their Facebook that they are lobbying legislators in Washington's state legislature in order to support their anti-automation bill. Each of these unions lobbied lawmakers or regulators at all levels of the government in order to push legislation or mandates that prohibit or restrict automation's growth in their respective industries.

Labor unions testify at congressional subcommittees on automation to influence the federal government to help them fight against automation. In the transportation industry, the TWU's president testified in front of a congressional subcommittee about autonomous vehicles on the road in order to "strongly endorse legislation that regulates the Autonomous Vehicle industry" and to hold "new technologies to our existing or higher safety standards" (TWU, 2022b). The president of the Transportation Trades Department for the AFL-CIO also testified in front of a congressional subcommittee about autonomous vehicles in order to state "that autonomous vehicles place "million jobs at risk" and any legislation to speed deployment of self-driving cars should not apply to commercial trucks weighing 10,000 pounds or more" (Shepardson, 2021). In trucking, the Teamsters' legislative representative spoke at a congressional roundtable on automation where they stated that "the quality of jobs and the safety of transportation workers is not a trading piece blindly sacrificed in order to bring these automated vehicles to market as quickly as possible" (Teamsters, 2018b).

Labor unions endorse or back certain legislation on automation to influence the state and federal governments to help them fight against automation. In the automaking industry, the UAW and the AFL-CIO endorsed a federal bill from U.S. Senator Cortez Masto that would

support workers who lose their jobs due to automation through job training and reemployment services and would establish a committee that would provide recommendations to the Department of Labor, Congress, and the public on addressing the employment threats of automation on the workforce (Cortez Masto's Staff, 2019). The AFL-CIO and the UAW Local 1219 would also endorse a federal bill from U.S. Senator Sherrod Brown that would provide critical resources to workers whose companies are planning to replace their jobs with automation (Brown's Staff, 2019). In retail, the Oregon chapter of the AFL-CIO would back a ballot initiative to get legislation that would forbid grocery stores in Oregon from operating more than two self-checkout machines at a time to be on the 2020 state ballot (Britschgi, 2019).

Tactics

Labor unions use picketing to respond to the employment threats of automation. In retail, the UFCW represented Stop & Shop workers who picketed while striking over their concerns of layoffs due to the company using more automation (Arria, 2019). In the hospitality industry, the UNITE HERE labor union represented Marriott workers who were picketing outside the company's hotels in order to discuss automation's impact on employees (Campbell, 2018). In the automaking industry, the UAW picketed outside a General Motors facility while striking in order to push for better wages for entry-level workers and top benefits and pension plans for all workers due to the employment threats of automation (Kelly, 2019). In the healthcare industry, the Service Employees International Union (SEIU) Local 49 picketed at the Kaiser Permanente Westside Medical Center in order to negotiate contract provisions that would limit any automation that results in worsened patient care (McIntosh, 2019).

Labor unions use boycotting to respond to the employment threats of automation. In retail, the UFCW Local 655 asked customers to boycott self-checkout and to insist on having a human check them out instead in order to help the union fight against the employment threats of automation (Killeen, 2021). The UFCW Local 99 (2019) also asked customers to boycott self-checkouts and to go through a proper check-out lane with a human instead in order to do their part in the union's fight against the employment threats of automation. The local Wisconsin AFL-CIO (2018) posted on their Facebook that customers should boycott self-checkouts and should check out with a cashier instead in order to save retail jobs from automation. In the shipping industry, the ILA (2021b) stopped working with companies that plan on using autonomous ships with no crewmembers as a defiance to these companies.

Adaptation

Labor unions create training programs for the new jobs created by automation to adapt workers to the transition to an automated workplace. In the steel industry, the local United Steelworkers Union in Granite City, Illinois has a training program that teaches workers how to program the machines designed to replace them (Adams, 2017). In the automaking industry, the UAW has set up training programs that prepare workers for jobs unrelated to the industry due to the employment threats of automation (Brown & Schrage, 1984). In the construction industry, the International Union of Operating Engineers made a deal with Built Robotics to create training programs that teach displaced construction workers how to operate Built's autonomous construction equipment (Allinson, 2023). In the transportation industry, the TWU Local 208's international president wanted the Central Transit Ohio Authority to provide a training program that would teach bus drivers how to program the driverless buses (Perry, 2017).

Labor unions create reskilling programs for the jobs affected by automation to adapt workers to the transition to an automated workplace. In the healthcare industry, the SEIU Local 1000 was able to get their represented members a reskilling program through online classes that teaches computer skills, accounting, entrepreneurship and other fields in exchange for full salary payment in the foreseeable future in order to help their members displaced from automation (Semuels, 2020). In the manufacturing industry, the International Association of Machinists bargained to reskill workers displaced from automation so they could be promoted instead of being replaced (Diaz & Wallender, 2019). In retail, the UFCW created reskilling programs for members through free online courses that lead to associate degrees or GEDs in order to help them adapt to the employment threats of automation (Wallender, 2018).

Members of labor unions are appointed to committees in the federal and state governments to determine how to shield the labor unions' members from the employment threats of automation. In the shipping industry, members from the ILWU Local 94, 16, and 63 were appointed to an industry panel on how to stop the impact of automation on the ports of Los Angeles and Long Beach (California Labor and Workforce Development Agency, 2021). In the transportation industry, a member from the Transportation Trades Department for the AFL-CIO was appointed to an advisory committee developed by the U.S. Department of Transportation to help share the best practices and opportunities on protecting transportation workers from the employment threats of automation (Tire Review, 2017). In trucking and warehousing, the Teamsters' international vice president was appointed to a committee in New Jersey by the governor to support and protect workers from the employment threats of automation and to prepare workers for advancements in automation and robotics (Teamsters, 2020).

Labor unions work with Carnegie Mellon University to determine how automation impacts their members in their respective industries and to research ways how to bring worker's voices into the process of transitioning into an automated workplace. In the hospitality industry, the UNITE HERE union is working with Carnegie-Mellon University to study how hospitality work is evolving and changing due to automation and to find ways how to bring worker's voices into the development process of transitioning to an automated workplace (Markley, 2022). In the transportation industry, the ATU's research director talked about how the union is working with Carnegie Mellon University to study the impact automation has on their members and their industry (ATU, 2022b). The AFL-CIO has teamed up with Carnegie Mellon University to help the AFL-CIO's affiliate unions look at expanding their worker's role in the development, deployment, and regulation process of transitioning into an automated workplace (CMU's Block Center for Technology and Society, 2022).

Conclusion

U.S. labor unions have taken many different approaches to respond to automation. Some went on the offense, while others adapted. However, these approaches are only temporary solutions that benefit workers in the short-term. Many workers turned to labor unions to voice their concerns of automation since companies have ignored these concerns. The solution is to get automation-friendly companies to bring their workers' voices to the discussion of transitioning to an automated workplace. Automation has been a successful technological innovation that has benefited many companies. It will continue being an even more successful one with its many future advancements. However, companies now need to create a successful social innovation that

will give the worker a chance to bring their voice in the discussion of automation in the workforce.

References

- Adams, K. (2017, Jan. 4). Steelworkers boosting tech skills to get back to work. Marketplace. <u>www.marketplace.org/2017/01/04/steel-workers-boosting-tech-skills-get-back-work/</u>
- Allinson, M. (2023, March 8). International Union of Operating Engineers and Built Robotics renew training partnership. Robotics and Automation News. <u>roboticsandautomationnews.com/2023/03/08/international-union-of-operating-engineers-</u> <u>and-built-robotics-renew-training-partnership/60697/</u>
- Andrews, C. K. (2009). 'Do-it-yourself': Self-checkouts, supermarkets, and the self-service trend in American business (dissertation). Proquest. <u>www.proquest.com/docview/304926228/abstract/603ED89EDA55400APQ/1?accountid</u> <u>=14678</u>. Proquest.
- Arria, M. (2019, April 16). The Stop & Shop Strike Is Showing There's Still Power in a Union. In These Times. <u>inthesetimes.com/article/stop-and-shop-union-workers-new-england-ufcw</u>
- ATU (2022a, Dec. 14). Day two at the Making Connections 2022 (post). <u>www.facebook.com/ATUInternational/posts/pfbid0PzF44WMMpiRrs7e1bAVthSKGPC</u> <u>kFS4cnUnfRzj5mQdADw8NVAHAywhjevHyTv48Pl</u>

ATU (2022b, Sept.). ATU Attends AFL-CIO Convention. <u>www.atu.org/media/in-transit/july-august-september-2022/atu-attends-afl-cio-convention</u>

- Bloch, D. (2018, April 30). Automation will impact jobs; How much is up to us. Teamsters Joint Council 7. <u>teamstersjc7.org/news-press/teamster-news/automation-will-impact-jobs</u>
- Boehm, E. (2021, Aug. 28). How Many Union Members Does It Take To Operate a Train?. Reason. <u>reason.com/2021/08/28/how-many-union-members-does-it-take-to-operate-a-train/</u>
- Bradley, J. (2016, 29 April). "The Union Ruptured:" Mechanization, Modernization, and the International Longshore and Warehouse Union. *eScholarship*. <u>escholarship.org/content/qt4h6877f9/qt4h6877f9_noSplash_8bbb95eca95bcc5a4e5de30a</u> <u>24ef0782.pdf</u>. Google Scholar.
- Britschgi, C. (2019, Sep. 6). Union-Backed Ballot Initiative Would Limit Grocery Stores to 2 Self-Checkout Machines. Reason. <u>reason.com/2019/09/06/union-backed-ballot-initiative-would-limit-grocery-stores-to-2-self-checkout-machines/</u>
- Brooks, L. (2019, June 3). Automation: Progress for Whom?. APWU. apwu.org/news/automation-progress-whom

- Brown, W. & Schrage, M. (1984, July 6). Auto Workers Accept Automation in Exchange for Job Security. *Washington Post*. <u>www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1984/07/06/auto-</u> workers-accept-automation-in-exchange-for-job-security/66a9adda-66ec-4a25-aa5c-<u>7663962daddb/</u>
- Brown's Staff (2019, Sept. 6). Here's What They're Saying: Ohio Workers Back Brown's Worker's Right to Training Act. U.S. Senator Sherrod Brown. <u>www.brown.senate.gov/newsroom/press/release/heres-what-theyre-saying-ohio-workers-back-browns-workers-right-to-training-act</u>
- California Labor and Workforce Development Agency (2021, Dec. 30). California Labor Secretary Appoints Members of Panel Studying Impacts of Automation on Ports of Los Angeles and Long Beach. <u>www.labor.ca.gov/2021/12/30/california-labor-secretary-appoints-members-of-panel-studying-impacts-of-automation-on-ports-of-los-angeles-and-long-beach/</u>
- Campbell, A. F. (2018, Dec. 4). Marriott workers just ended the largest hotel strike in US history. Vox. <u>www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/12/4/18125505/marriott-workers-</u> end-strike-wage-raise
- CMU's Block Center for Technology and Society (2022, May 16). Bringing Workers' Voices into Tech Development and Deployment. Medium. <u>medium.com/@CMUBlockCenter/bringing-workers-voices-into-tech-development-anddeployment-38c137cb59b3</u>
- Cortez Masto's Staff (2019, Dec. 13). Cortez Masto Introduces Bill to Help Workers Who Lose Their Jobs to Automation. U.S. Senator Catherine Cortez Masto. <u>www.cortezmasto.senate.gov/news/press-releases/cortez-masto-introduces-bill-to-help-</u> workers-who-lose-their-jobs-to-automation-
- Cropper, M. (Host). (2022, Aug. 16). Cook: Automation will lead to severe displacement of grocery workers (No. 160) [Audio podcast episode]. In *America Work Force Union Podcast*. 1490 AM. <u>awf.labortools.com/listen/cook-automation-will-lead-to-severe-displacement-of-grocery-workers</u>
- Culinary Workers Union Local 226 (2018, June 10). "We support innovations that improve jobs, but we oppose automation when it only destroys jobs" (post). <u>www.facebook.com/Culinary226/posts/-we-support-innovations-that-improve-jobs-but-</u> we-oppose-automation-when-it-only-/1847580541964951/
- Culinary Workers Union Local 226 (2023, Mar. 10). Culinary Union reaches a tentative agreement with Sodexo LIVE! / Centerplate. <u>culinaryunion226.org/news/press/culinary-union-reaches-tentative-agreement-with-sodexo-live-centerplate</u>

- Diaz, J. & Wallender A. (2019, April 18). Employers and Unions Talk Retraining, Just Not in Contracts. Bloomberg Law. <u>news.bloomberglaw.com/daily-labor-report/employers-and-unions-talk-retraining-just-not-in-contracts/</u>
- Garcia, R. (2019, Nov.). Politically Engaged Unionism: The Culinary Workers Union in Las Vegas. In R. Bales & C. Garden (Eds.), *The Cambridge Handbook of U.S. Labor Law for the Twenty-First Century* (Cambridge Law Handbooks, pp. 373-380). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. <u>doi.org/10.1017/9781108610070.039</u>. Cambridge Core.
- Halper, E. (2017, Nov. 21). The driverless revolution may exact a political price. *Baltimore Sun*. www.baltimoresun.com/la-na-pol-self-driving-politics-20171121-story.html
- Han, C.; Otto, J.; and Dresner, M. (2019). A Typological Analysis of US Transportation and Logistics Jobs: Automation and Prospects. *Transportation Journal*, 58(4), 323-341. www.muse.jhu.edu/article/737715. Project MUSE.
- ILA (2021a, May 26). Harold Daggett On Automation (post). <u>www.facebook.com/ILAUnion/photos/a.123012424330/10158762996324331/?type=3&s</u> <u>ource=48</u>
- ILA (2021b, Sept. 7). ILA President Warns Shipping Lines and Developers of Automated Vessels ILA Members Will Not Work Ships Without Crews Aboard. <u>ilaunion.org/2021/09/ila-president-warns-shipping-lines-and-developers-of-automated-vessels-ila-members-will-not-work-ships-without-crews-aboard/</u>
- ILWU (2019, May 15). President's message. www.ilwu.org/presidents-message-3/
- ILWU Coast Longshore Division (2022, May 2). Statement from Frank Ponce De Leon, ILWU Coast Committeeman (thread). <u>twitter.com/ilwulongshore/status/1521234368097775616</u>
- ILWU Local 23 (2021, Jan. 26). Due to COVID, lobbying our legislators in Olympia to support our anti-automation bill is mostly happening with Zoom meetings (post). www.facebook.com/ILWU23/posts/due-to-covid-lobbying-our-legislators-in-olympia-tosupport-our-anti-automation-/2100165666785159/
- Kelly, J. (2019, Sept. 16). 50,000 Union Workers Strike At GM: Here's What It Might Mean For The Employees, Employer And Economy. Forbes. <u>www.forbes.com/sites/jackkelly/2019/09/16/50000-workers-strike-against-gm-this-mayhave-serious-repercussions-for-the-employees-gm-and-the-presidentialelection/?sh=4fb8d35b393c</u>
- Killeen, K. (2021, May 21). 'Insist on a human': Local union says time to take a stand against self-checkout. Audacy. <u>www.audacy.com/kmox/news/local/local-union-says-time-to-take-a-stand-against-self-checkout</u>

- Kresge, L. (2020, 3 Dec.). Union Collective Bargaining Agreement Strategies in Response to Technology. *UC Berkeley Labor Center*. <u>laborcenter.berkeley.edu/union-collective-bargaining-agreement-strategies-in-response-to-technology/</u>. Google Scholar.
- Markley, J. (2022). CMU researchers are helping frontline workers shape the technology that is transforming their work. CMU. <u>makepossible.cmu.edu/impact-stories/workforce-development/</u>
- McIntosh, D. (2019, Sept. 5). Massive Kaiser Permanente strike could come in October. Northwest Labor Press. <u>nwlaborpress.org/2019/09/massive-kaiser-permanente-strike-could-come-in-october/</u>
- Mckinsey & Company, Inc (2020, Aug. 25). Mckinsey & Company, Inc. The Imperatives for automation success. <u>www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/operations/our-insights/the-</u> <u>imperatives-for-automation-success</u>
- Meyer, S. (2002). "An Economic Frankenstein": UAW Workers' Responses to Automation at the Ford Brook Park Plant in the 1950s. *Michigan Historical Review*, 28(1), 63-89, doi.org/10.2307/20173951. JSTOR.
- Osterman, P. (2019, Nov.). Employment and training for mature adults: The current system and moving forward. Brookings. Proquest. <u>www.proquest.com/docview/2350321267/abstract/2F794CEEFBB9437DPQ/1?accountid</u> <u>=14678</u>. Proquest.
- Parolin, Z. (2021, Mar.). Automation, Occupational Earning Trends, and the Moderating Role of Organized Labor. *Social Forces*, 99(3), 921-946. <u>doi.org/10.1093/sf/soaa032</u>. Web of Science.
- Perry, K. (2017, July 30). Drivers, union prepare for automation. *Columbus Dispatch*. www.dispatch.com/story/business/transportation/2017/07/30/drivers-union-prepare-forautomation/20049982007/
- Semuels, A. (2020, Aug. 6). Millions of Americans Have Lost Jobs in the Pandemic—And Robots And AI Are Replacing Them Faster Than Ever. Time. <u>time.com/5876604/machines-jobs-coronavirus/</u>
- Shepardson, D. (2021, May 17). U.S. labor leader calls for human drivers in automated vehicles. Reuters. <u>www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/us-labor-leader-calls-human-drivers-automated-vehicles-2021-05-17/</u>
- Soroff, J. (2022, Feb. 8). The Interview: Teamsters General President Sean O'Brien. Boston. www.bostonmagazine.com/news/2022/02/08/sean-obrien/

- Tracy, J. F. (2006, Oct.). "Labor's Monkey Wrench": Newsweekly Coverage of the 1962-63 New York Newspaper Strike. *Canadian Journal of Communication*, *31*(3), 541-560, doi.org/10.22230/cjc.2006v31n3a1834. Google Scholar.
- Teale, C. (2021, July 6). Transit workers risk 'great ambush' without federal investment in training, labor leaders say. Smartcitiesdive. <u>www.smartcitiesdive.com/news/transit-workers-risk-great-ambush-without-federal-investment-in-training/602651/</u>
- Teamsters (2018a, Jan. 3). Teamsters Union Perspective on Automation Featured in Rolling Stone. <u>teamster.org/2018/01/teamsters-union-perspective-automation-featured-rolling-</u><u>stone/</u>
- Teamsters (2018b, April 13). Teamsters Speak at Congressional Roundtable on Automation. <u>teamster.org/2018/04/teamsters-speak-congressional-roundtable-automation/</u>
- Teamsters (2020, May 5). The Future is Now. teamster.org/2020/05/future-now/
- Tire Review (2017, Jan. 12). US DOT Adds Federal Committee on Automation. www.tirereview.com/us-dot-adds-federal-committee-on-automation/
- TWU (2018, Sept. 20). The TWU Launches Statewide Coalition Against Driverless Buses in Ohio: People Before Robots!. <u>www.twu.org/the-twu-launches-statewide-coalition-against-driverless-buses-in-ohio-people-before-robots/</u>
- TWU (2022a, Feb. 2). AV operators and manufacturers must demonstrate their ability to improve safety (thread). <u>twitter.com/transportworker/status/1488912688621182981</u>
- TWU (2022b, Feb. 1). MEDIA ADVISORY: TWU President Samuelsen to Testify at Feb. 2 Hearing "The Road Ahead for Automated Vehicles". <u>twu.org/media-advisory-twu-</u> president-samuelsen-to-testify-at-feb-2-hearing-the-road-ahead-for-automated-vehicles/
- UFCW (2019a, Aug. 16). News Roundup: Gig Economy Workers Replaced by Robots?. <u>www.ufcw.org/pow21/</u>
- UFCW (2019b, Sept. 7). Self-checkout machines are not only detrimental to grocery store employees (post). www.facebook.com/ufcwinternational/posts/10151829069639945/
- UFCW (2019c, Nov. 5). Grocery companies claim automation, like self-checkout machines, frees up workers to be able to focus more on customers (tweet). twitter.com/ufcw/status/1191722561454985218
- UFCW Local 99 (2019, Oct. 9). Self-checkout machines aren't good for members, consumers, or anyone else!. <u>ufcw99.com/treasurer-message/self-checkout-machines-arent-good-for-members-consumers-or-anyone-else/</u>

- UFCW Local 663 (2018, Mar. 4). UFCW Local 653 Members at Supervalu Club Foods, Kowalski's, and Independent Grocers approve multi-year union contracts. <u>www.ufcw663.org/blog/2018/03/04/ufcw-local-653-members-at-supervalu-cub-foods-kowalskis-and-independent-grocers-approve-multi-year-union-contracts-2/</u>
- UNITE HERE Local 2 (2021, Oct. 28). HUNDREDS of SF hotel workers march down Powell St demanding good jobs (thread). <u>twitter.com/uniteherelocal2/status/1453871677004083200</u>
- Wallender, A. (2018, Oct. 3). Unions Battle Bots With Education, Retraining in Contracts. Bloomberg Law. <u>news.bloomberglaw.com/daily-labor-report/unions-battle-bots-with-</u><u>education-retraining-in-contracts</u>
- Wisconsin State AFL-CIO (2018, April 7). Save jobs. Check out with a cashier (post). www.facebook.com/wisaflcio/photos/a.301699270668/10155563023350669/?type=3